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Board of Trustees

Minutes

	Date:
	26 October 2006 

	Time:
	2.00 p.m.

	Venue:
	V&A Board Room

	Present:
	Paula Ridley (Chairman)

Jonathan Altaras
Rob Dickins
Jane Gordon Clark 
	Rick Mather

The Rt Hon Sir Timothy Sainsbury

Samir Shah

	In attendance:
	Mark Jones, Director, V&A
Ian Blatchford, Deputy Director, V&A
David Anderson, Director of Learning & Interpretation, V&A
Damien Whitmore, Director of Public Affairs, V&A
Paul Williamson, Director of Collections, V&A

Helen Jones, V&A (Secretariat)
John Rider, V&A (Secretariat)

	Apologies:
	Christopher Frayling, Betty Jackson, Lisa Jardine, Peter Rogers, Paul Ruddock, Marjorie Scardino; Moira Gemmill, Jane Lawson

	1
	Declaration of interests

	1.1
	The Board agreed that, until notified otherwise, the following declarations of interest by Sir Timothy Sainsbury would be taken as read:
i. The Minister for Creative Industries & Tourism, Shaun Woodward, MP, was his son-in-law.
ii. Members of his family were involved with the Royal Opera House.

	
	

	2
	Theatre Museum

	2.1
	A paper had been circulated previously.  Comments on the paper from Trustees not at the meeting had been passed to the Chairman.

	2.2
	In discussion the following main points were made:

i. since the last meeting of Trustees there had been important developments concerning the Theatre Museum (TM).  In particular, it had become clear that the V&A-Royal Opera House  partnership would not now be possible; 

ii. it would be sensible to revert to adopting Option A in the Consultation Paper as the way forward.  The V&A would remain open to any serious, robust opportunities that might arise, including potential partnerships, but would not actively seek out partners; 
iii. the V&A could not put further resources into seeking an alternative future for the TM, but should focus on realising opportunities from a new approach to using the collections including new displays at South Kensington, increased investment in touring exhibitions, digital and archive access and educational activities;
iv. the V&A would undertake a feasibility study on the gallery space required at South Kensington to display some of the TM collections. 
v. it was important to communicate to relevant individuals and organisations that the TM retained an active collecting policy;
vi. there was continuing interest from the local authority in Blackpool and the North West Development Agency had expressed an interest in the project;
vii. it was important to make a distinction between closing the building (and moving the collections), and closing the Museum;
viii. it was suggested that, immediately following closure of the Covent Garden site, the V&A should put on a display of some iconic items from the TM collections at South Kensington.

	2.3
	The Board:

i. approved the closure of the Theatre Museum from January 2007; a reduced programme of educational activities would be provided at the Covent Garden site until August 2007;

ii. noted the need for feasibility work on new displays at South Kensington and plans for greater touring and digital work;

iii. approved the recommendations on changes to governance arrangements, including the dissolution of the Trustees’ Theatre Museum Committee from January 2007;
iv. noted the recommendation concerning independent status for the Theatre Museum; 
v. noted the outcome of the most recent Theatre Museum Committee meeting.

	
	

	3.
	House of Commons Select Committee for Culture, Media & Sport Enquiry 

Caring for our Collections

	3.1
	This item had been included in the Director’s Report, and was discussed under item 7, below.

	
	

	4
	Minutes of the previous meeting (14 September 2006)

	4.1
	The minutes of the meeting were agreed and signed by the Chairman.

	
	

	5
	Matters arising

	5.1
	Paragraph 6.1: The Chairman and other members of the National Campaign for the Arts (NCA)had met the Chancellor of the Exchequer on 11 October.  This was as part of a campaign by the NCA to encourage the Government to provide adequate funding for the arts in the Comprehensive Spending Review.

	
	

	6
	Chairman’s report

	6.1
	The Chairman had nothing to report.

	
	

	7
	Director’s report

	7.1
	The Report had been circulated previously.

	7.2
	Visitor figures continued to improve and the outturn for the year could be on a par with 2003.

	7.3
	A painting by William Etty that had been stolen from the Henry Cole Wing Grand Staircase had been recovered, though without its frame.

	7.4
	The Management Board had had a successful residential in Glasgow on 4-6 October.

	7.5
	The Director had given evidence to a session on Caring for our Collections as part of the Culture, Media and Sport Select Committee’s inquiry into the Heritage Sector.  The Museums Association and the Directors of the British Museum and the National Gallery also gave evidence at the same session.

	7.6
	On 26 September, the Director had signed a Memorandum of Understanding with the National Museum of China and, on 28 September, he had spoken at a forum in the Shanghai Museum  on the V&A and the Great Exhibition.

	7.7
	The V&A took a variety of approaches to ensure the survival of the collections for the future, and sought to balance the needs of conserving objects and displaying them.  The Board noted that research had been undertaken in this area and that recommendations would be made for its approval at a later date.

	7.8
	The Board agreed that the Director should develop proposals for making the V&A’s stored collections of paintings available for hire to private clients, and report feasibility to the Board in due course.

	
	

	8
	Reports from Committees & V&A Enterprises Ltd

	8.1
	a)
Buildings Strategy:

· The Café would open on 7 November.
· A number of potential sites for long term storage had been identified; a rent review for the V&A’s Battersea store was imminent.

· A solution to the Museum of Childhood’s leaking roof had been suggested.
· The Education Centre project had been delayed because the tenders had come in over budget.
· The Jewellery Gallery project was undergoing a cost review.

	
	b)
Collections (Papers circulated previously):

· The Eltenberg Reliquary conservation project had been completed successfully.

· The first instalment for the Duke of Sutherland’s silver ewer and basin by Elie Pacot had been paid to Christie’s; the balance would be payable in April 2007.
· The Committee had approved the tour and loan of objects for the Medieval and Renaissance Touring exhibition; the object list would come to the Board of Trustees for approval in due course.
· The Board endorsed the recommendation of the Committee to lend the objects described in the paper circulated for the meeting.
· The Board endorsed the recommendation of the Committee to acquire the object described in the paper circulated for the meeting.

	
	c)
Development (Paper circulated previously):

· One of the naming prospects for the Medieval and Renaissance Galleries project had increased their pledge.
· A prospect had been secured for phase II of the Ceramics Galleries project.

	
	d)
Finance (Paper circulated previously):

· The deficit in the forecast outturn for the financial year 2006-07 had decreased since the Committee had reviewed it in June.
· After two years of negotiation, the V&A had resolved a complex tax issue involving the RIBA.

	
	e)
Museum of Childhood (Paper circulated previously)
· The reopening dinner would take place on 7 December, and Jacqueline Wilson had agreed to open the Museum to the public on 9 December. 
· Peter Blake had agreed to design a poster for the reopening.

· An arrangement with the V&A would be sought whereby Museum of Childhood posters could be displayed in the tunnel at South Kensington.
· The Museum of Childhood donations box at South Kensington was receiving about the same amount of donations per month as when it was located at Bethnal Green.
· The first exhibition at the reopened Museum would be Happy Birthday Miffy.

	
	f)
VAE

· A new member of the Board, Beverley Aspinall, had been appointed.

· The new main shop was performing well.

· A retail consultant had been hired.

· Licensing, Publishing and Corporate Events continued to perform well.
· In order to use the Garden for events in the winter months, a standard tent-type structure would be used in 2007/08.  For the future, Thomas Heatherwick had been invited to come up with a concept.
· Discussions were on-going with the Crafts Council over the use of its space in the main shop. 

· A potential Board member with a publishing background had been identified.

	
	

	9
	Any other business

	9.1
	A memorial service would be held at the V&A in 2007 to commemorate the life and work of Alan Fletcher, who designed the current V&A logo in 1989, who had died in September 2006.

	9.2
	Next Board meeting: Thursday 23 November 2006 at 2.00 pm, in the Board Room at the V&A.

	
	


John Rider
 November 2006
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